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Case: 201201678, East Dunbartonshire Council

Sector: local government

Subject: finance - housing benefit and council tax benefit

Outcome: some upheld, recommendations

Summary
Ms C had been unable to work due to health problems. She moved to the council's area when she found a new

home which was let privately, and applied to the Department of Work and Pensions (DWP) for benefit and to the

council for housing benefit. After Ms C moved there, she found five weeks' temporary work, and told the DWP.

She understood (wrongly) from a conversation with a DWP officer that there would be a 'run on' period of benefits

during a period of temporary employment. When she later started a second period of temporary work, the DWP

and council began a benefits investigation which took some months to complete. Ms C meanwhile failed to make

full payment of rent to her landlord, who served her with notice to quit. Ms C applied to the council for rehousing

on the basis of threatened homelessness.

The benefit fraud investigation found that Ms C had misunderstood the processes involved and accepted that she

had not intended to defraud. Her housing benefit was re-instated and the landlord was given a substantial direct

payment of housing benefit because Ms C was more than eight weeks in arrears of rent. Ms C disputed that she

had had a live claim for benefits while she was working, and considered the payment to her landlord had been

inappropriate. Removing Ms C's live claim then created an overpayment of housing benefit, meaning that she was

being held accountable for a large repayment, which she said would cause her financial difficulty. After Ms C met

a senior member of staff, the benefit account was cleared of the outstanding balance, at a late stage of the

council's consideration of her complaint.

Ms C made three complaints to us. Our investigation did not uphold her complaints that her concerns about a

member of staff had not been investigated appropriately and that a member of housing benefits staff had

inappropriately disclosed information to the homelessness team, as we did not find evidence to support this. Our

investigation did, however, find that it took too long (nine months) to take Ms C's complaint through the four

stages of the council's complaints procedure.

Recommendations
We recommended that the council:

apologise to Ms C for the unnecessary stress that the process of completing their complaints procedures

caused her.
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